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October 14, 2015 

TO:  Sheri Vannelli 

  Neighbors of Lytton Development 

   

FROM:  Jeremy Kobor, MS 
  Matt O'Connor, PhD, PG, CEG 
  O’Connor Environmental, Inc. 
 

SUBJECT: Comments on the Hydrogeologic Evaluation and Water Supply of the Proposed Lytton 
Rancheria Development 

 

In response to the proposed Lytton Rancheria development, neighboring landowners have formed an 
ad-hoc group to address shared concerns that groundwater pumping associated with the development 
could negatively impact water availability to existing wells.  County of Sonoma General Plan policies do 
not require water availability assessment or well interference studies for projects located in a Zone 1 
groundwater area, however, these issues would typically be addressed by environmental assessment 
under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  For this project, environmental assessment has 
occurred under the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA).  
 
At the request of Neighbors of Lytton Development, O’Connor Environmental, Inc. (OEI) reviewed the 
Hydrogeologic Investigation Report (HIR) for the project completed by ECO:LOGIC for Analytical 
Environmental Services in September of 2010 as an element of the NEPA environmental assessment.  
Although the document was not finalized until 2010, much of the work focuses on the results of well 
testing which was performed in 2008.  The HIR focused on a project alternative consisting of 147 homes 
with an average water demand of 57 gallons per minute.  The HIR developed hydrogeologic data that 
indicated relatively abundant groundwater in the vicinity of the test well in the northwestern portion of 
the project area, but also indicated the presence of hydrogeologic boundaries that could limit the spatial 
extent to which these data are representative of the larger project area.  An analysis of the drawdown at 
the closest neighboring well to the project test well (700-ft) found that pumping at this rate for one year 
would result in 8.5-ft of drawdown at the closest offsite well.  The HIR did not evaluate the proposed 
pumping from a water availability perspective by estimating the annual recharge to the project aquifer 
and comparing this to the existing and proposed demands on the project aquifer to determine if the 
proposed use would lead to groundwater depletion over time.   
 
It is our understanding that the project as currently conceived has changed significantly relative to the 
project analyzed in the HIR; we have been informed that the project now includes multiple phases of 
development.  The first phase is the initial 147 homes previously proposed, and subsequent phases are 
comprised of 214 additional homes and up to 60,000 square feet of community buildings within the 
Town of Windsor Urban Growth Boundary.  This portion of the project could potentially be supplied 
water by the Town of Windsor rather than by groundwater, although there is no assurance that this will 
occur.  In addition, a winery with annual production capacity of 200,000 cases per year and a 200 room 
resort has been proposed, lying outside the Urban Growth Boundary, and expected to be supplied by 
groundwater.  These additions to the initial project of 147 homes upon which the HIR was premised will 
generate significantly greater water demands, and assessment of the overall effects of the expanded 
project should consider the full scope of the project's water demands.   
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Given the findings from the existing HIR that the water demand for the first phase alone may result in 
drawdown of 8.5-ft at the closest neighboring well, there appears to be potential for significant well 
interference to occur if the water demands associated with the enlarged project are considered.  A well 
interference analysis that considers the combined effects of all proposed project wells and the full 
project water demands is recommended.  Given the scale of the likely increases in groundwater 
pumping required for the full project, it is also suggested that an analysis be performed to evaluate the 
total existing and proposed water demands relative to groundwater recharge and evaluate whether the 
proposed project will result in groundwater depletion over time.  Although this type of analysis is only 
required in “water scarce” areas of the County where groundwater availability is thought to be limited, 
identified as Zone 3 and Zone 4 in the County General Plan Water Resources element, the scale of the 
proposed project suggests that such analysis may be warranted regardless of the zone designation.   
 
The HIR was conducted prior to the onset of the current multi-year drought and the well testing was 
performed in 2008, and it may be important to consider how the results of the HIR might have changed 
under current and future conditions.  The proposed project lies mostly within the Santa Rosa Plain 
Groundwater Management Plan area, where extensive investigation and modeling of groundwater and 
surface-water resources has recently been completed by the US Geological Survey1 in cooperation with 
Sonoma County Water Agency, City of Santa Rosa, City of Sebastopol, City of Rohnert Park, City of 
Cotati, Town of Windsor, County of Sonoma and California American Water.  This recent investigation 
could provide useful scientific perspective on potential project impacts.          
 
 
  

                                                           
1
 Simulation of Groundwater and Surface-Water Resources of the Santa Rosa Plain Watershed, Sonoma County, 

California (2014),  US Geological Survey Scientific Investigations Report 2014-5052. 


